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PREFACE.




IN writing this treatise my object has been to give a
clear exposition of the most important shape which the doctrine of
immortality assumed in Egypt. This particular form of the doctrine
was only one of many different ones that were held. The latter,
however, were but occasional manifestations, whereas the system
here treated of was the popular belief among all classes of the
Egyptian people, from early to Coptic times. By far the greater
part of the religious papyri and tomb texts and of the inscriptions
of funerary stelæ are devoted to it; the symbolism of nearly all
the amulets is connected with it; it was bound up with the practice
of mummifying the dead; and it centred in the person of Osiris, the
most popular of all the gods of Egypt.

Even in Pyramid times Osiris had already attained
pre-eminence; he maintained this position throughout the whole
duration of Egyptian national life, and even survived its fall.
From the fourth century B.C. he, together with his companion
deities, entered into the religious life of the Greeks; and homage
was paid to him by imperial Rome. Throughout the length and breadth
of the Roman Empire, even to the remotest provinces of the Danube
and the Rhine, altars were raised to him, to his wife Isis, and to
his son Harpocrates; and wherever his worship spread, it carried
with it that doctrine of immortality which was associated with his
name. This Osirian doctrine influenced the systems of Greek
philosophers; it made itself felt in the teachings of the Gnostics;
we find traces of it in the writings of Christian apologists and
the older fathers of the Church, and through their agency it has
affected the thoughts and opinions of our own time.

The cause of this far-reaching influence lies both in the
doctrine itself, which was at once the most profound and the most
attractive of all the teachings of the Egyptian religion; and also
in the comfort and consolation to be derived from the pathetically
human story of its founder, Osiris. He, the son of the gods, had
sojourned upon earth and bestowed upon men the blessings of
civilisation. At length he fell a prey to the devices of the Wicked
One, and was slain. But the triumph of evil and of death was only
apparent: the work of Osiris endured, and his son followed in his
footsteps and broke the power of evil. Neither had his being ended
with death, for on dying he had passed into the world to come,
henceforth to reign over the dead as “The Good Being.” Even as
Osiris, so must each man die, no matter how noble and how godly his
life; nevertheless his deeds should be established for ever, his
name should endure, and the life which is eternal awaited him
beyond the tomb. To the Egyptian, nature on every hand presented
images of the life of Osiris. To him that life was reflected in the
struggle between good and evil, in the contest between the
fertilising Nile and the encroaching desert, no less than in the
daily and yearly courses of the sun. In earlier times Osiris was
occasionally confounded with the Sun god; later, the two deities
were habitually merged in one another. The death and resurrection
of Osiris occurred at the end of the month Khoiak−-that is to say,
at the winter solstice, concurrently with the dying of the Sun of
the Old Year and the rising of the Sun of the New. The new phoenix
was supposed to make his appearance in March; and this bird,
although usually associated with the Sun, was often representative
of Osiris. And the epithets and titles of the Sun god were
similarly bestowed upon Osiris.

All the Osirian doctrines were readily apprehended in spite
of their deep import, and they steadily tended towards the
evolution of a high form of monotheistic belief. To no close
student of these doctrines can the fact seem strange that Egypt
should have been the first country in which Christianity permeated
the whole body of the people. The Egyptian could recognise his old
beliefs in many a Christian theme, and so much did the figure of
Christ remind him of Osiris and his son Horus, that to him Christ
became a hero who traversed the Nile valley even as Horus had done,
overcoming His enemies, the evil demons and the wicked. In Egypt
the Osirian faith and dogma were the precursors of Christianity,
the foundations upon which it was able to build; and, altogether
apart from their intrinsic worth and far-reaching influence, it is
this which constitutes their significance in the history of the
world.

For the choice of the illustrations, as well as for the
English version, I am gratefully indebted to my
translator.

ALFRED WIEDEMANN.













THE ANCIENT
EGYPTIAN DOCTRINE OF THE IMMORTALITY OF THE
SOUL.



LITTLE as we know of the ancient Egyptian religion in its
entirety, and of its motley mixture of childishly crude fetichism
and deep philosophic thought, of superstition and true religious
worship, of polytheism, henotheism, and pantheism, one dogma stands
out clearly from this confusion, one article of belief to which the
Egyptian religion owes its unique position among all other
religions of antiquity−-the doctrine of the immortality of the
human soul. It is true that other ancient religions attained to a
similar dogma, for the belief was early developed among Semites,
Indo-Germanians, Turanians, and Mongolians; but in all these cases
it appears as the outcome of a higher conception of man and God and
of their reciprocal relationship, and, when attained to, brought
about the abandonment of grossly material forms of thought. But in
Egypt we have the unique spectacle of one of the most elaborated
forms of the doctrine of immortality side by side with the most
elementary conception of higher beings ever formulated by any
people. We do not know whether the belief in immortality which
prevailed in the valley of the Nile is as old as the Egyptian
religion in general, although at first sight it appears to be so.
The oldest of the longer religious texts which have come down to us
are found in the wall inscriptions of pyramids of kings of the
Fifth and Sixth Dynasties (according to Manetho's scheme of the
dynasties), and must be dated to at least 3000 B.C. In these texts
the doctrine of immortality appears as a completed system with a
long history of development behind it.

In that system, all the stages through which this doctrine of
the Egyptian religion had successively passed are preserved; for
the Egyptians were so immoderately conservative in everything that
they could not make up their minds to give up their old ideas of
deity, even after having advanced to higher and purer ones. The
older ideas were all carefully retained, and we find various
systems of religion which in point of time had followed each other
on Egyptian soil afterwards existing side by side. There is no
trace of any struggle for the victory between these systems; each
new order of thought was taken as it arose into the circle of the
older ones, however heterogeneous it might be to the rest. The
consequence was that in Egypt there was no religious progress in
our sense of the term. With us it is essential that old and outworn
forms of belief should be cast off; with them a new doctrine could
achieve no greater success than to win a place among the older
conceptions of the Egyptian Pantheon.

Each single divinity, each religious belief, each amulet, has
in itself a clear and intelligible significance; and where this is
apparently otherwise it is not because the point was obscure to the
Egyptian mind, but because we have not yet succeeded in making it
clear to ourselves. When we abandon the consideration of single
points and try to imagine how the different detached notions were
combined by the people into one belief, and what picture they had
really formed of their Heaven and Pantheon—then we have set
ourselves an impossible task. Many divinities have precisely the
same character and perform the same functions; whole circles of
ideas are mutually exclusive; yet all existed together and were
accepted and believed in at one and the same time.

In these circumstances any discussion of Egyptian religious
ideas must begin by dealing with isolated facts; each divinity,
each idea, each smallest amulet must be carefully examined by
itself and treated of in the light of the texts specially referring
to it. Generations of Egyptians pondered on each single point
seeking to elucidate it. With anxious fear priests and laymen
strove to acquire the use of all the formulæ by the help of which
man hoped to appease the gods, overcome demons, and attain to
bliss, and all sought to provide themselves with every amulet
possessing efficacy for the world to come and import for man’s
eternal welfare. But great as must have been the expenditure of
thought which produced and developed their various religious
doctrines, the Egyptians never succeeded in welding their different
beliefs and practices into one consistent whole.

In most religions the gods of life are distinct from the gods
of death, but such a distinction scarcely existed at all in Egypt,
There the same beings who were supposed to determine the fate of
man in this world were supposed to determine it also in the world
to come; only in the case of certain deities sometimes the one and
sometimes the other side of the divine activity was brought into
special prominence. The exercise of their different functions by
the gods was not in accordance with any fixed underlying principle,
was not any essential outcome of their characters, but rather a
matter of their caprice and inclination. In course of time the
Egyptian idea of these functions changed, and was variously
apprehended in different places. It seems to us at first as though
the relation of the gods to the life beyond had nearly everywhere
been regarded as more important than their relation to this life.
But this impression is owing to the fact that our material for the
study of the Egyptian religion is almost exclusively derived from
tombs and funerary temples, while the number of Egyptian monuments
unconnected with the cult of the dead is comparatively
small.

On this account it has been supposed that both in their
religion and in their public life the Egyptians turned all their
thoughts towards death and what lay beyond it. But a close
examination of the monuments has proved that they had as full an
enjoyment of the life here as other nations of antiquity, and that
they are not to be regarded as a stiff and spiritless race of men
whose thoughts were pedantically turned towards the contemplation
of the next world.

Had this been the case, the Egyptians would have come to hold
a pessimistic view of the life here and hereafter something like
that prevailing in India, and have striven to escape from the
monotony and dulness of existence by seeking some means to end it.
But this is the reverse of what happened in the valley of the Nile.
The most ardent wish of its inhabitants was to remain on earth as
long as possible, to attain to the age of one hundred and ten
years, and to continue to lead after death the same life which they
had been wont to lead while here. They pictured the after-life in
the most material fashion; they could imagine no fairer existence
than that which they led on the banks of the Nile. How simple and
at the same time how complicated were their conceptions can best be
shown by some account of their ideas on the immortality of the soul
and its constitution as a combination of separate parts set forth
in ancient Egyptian documents.

When once a man was dead, when his heart had ceased to beat
and warmth had left his body, a lifeless hull was all that remained
of him upon earth. The first duty of the survivors was to preserve
this from destruction, and to that end it was handed over to a
guild whose duty it was to carry out its embalmment under priestly
supervision. This was done according to old and strictly
established rules. The internal and more corruptible parts were
taken away, and the rest of the body—
i.e. , the bony framework and its
covering—was soaked in natron and asphalt, smeared with
sweet-smelling unguents, and made incorruptible. The inside of the
body was filled with linen bandaging and asphalt, among which were
placed all kinds of amulets symbolising immortality−-heart-shaped
vases, snake-heads in carnelian, scarabæi, and little glazed-ware
figures of divinities. By their mystic power these amulets were
intended to further and assist the preservation of the corpse, for
which physical provision had already been made by embalmment. In
about seventy days, when the work of embalmment was completed, the
body was wrapped in linen bandages, placed in a coffin, and so
returned to the family.

The friends and relatives of the deceased then carried the
dead in solemn procession across the river to his last
resting-place, which he had provided for himself in the hills
forming the western boundary of the valley of the Nile.
Mourning-women accompanied the procession with their wailing;
priests burnt incense and intoned prayers, and other priests made
offerings and performed mysterious ceremonies both during the
procession and at the entrance to the tomb.
1The mummy was then lowered into the
vault, which was closed and walled up, further offerings were made,
and afterwards the mourners partook of the funeral feast in the
ante-chamber of the tomb. Harpers were there who sang of the dead
man and of his worth, and exhorted his relations to forget their
grief and again to rejoice in life, so long as it should be granted
unto them to enjoy the light of the sun; for when life is past man
knows not what shall follow it; beyond the grave is darkness and
long sleep. Gayer and gayer grew the banquet, often degenerating
into an orgy; when at length all the guests had withdrawn, the tomb
was closed, and the dead was left alone. Afterwards it was only on
certain feast days that the relatives made pilgrimages to the city
of the dead, sometimes alone and sometimes accompanied by priests.
On these occasions they again entered the ante-chamber of the tomb,
and there offered prayers to the dead, or brought him offerings,
either in the shape of real foods and drinks, or else under the
symbolic forms of little clay models of oxen, geese, cakes of
bread, and the like. Otherwise the tomb remained unvisited. How it
there fared with the dead could only be learned from the doctrines
and mysteries of religion; to descend into the vault and disturb
the peace of the mummy was accounted a heavy crime against both
gods and men.


And yet how much an Egyptian could have wished to look behind
the sealed walls of the sepulchral chamber and see what secret and
mysterious things there befell the dead! For their existence had
not terminated with death; their earthly being only had come to an
end, but they themselves had entered on a new, a higher and an
eternal life. The constituent parts, whose union in the man had
made a human life possible, separated at the moment of his death
into those which were immortal and those which were mortal. But
while the latter formed a unity, and constituted the corruptible
body only (
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